[image: image1.wmf]
Minutes of the may 21, 2007
Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency met in regular session on Monday, May 21, 2007 at 2:00 p.m. at the Yountville Town Council Chambers.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 2:01 p.m.

2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Bill Dutton, Mark Luce, Karen Slusser, and Brad Wagenknecht.  Eric Sklar was excused.
3.
Pledge of Allegiance
Chair Luce led the Pledge of Allegiance.

4.
Public Comment
None.

5.
Consent Calendar Items
A.
Approval of Minutes
Approved the March 19, 2007 regular meeting minutes.  BD-KS-ML-ES(X)-BW(A)
6.
Administrative Items
A.
Fiscal Year 2007/2008 Proposed Budget

The purpose of this item is to give the Board an overview of the budget before taking formal action at the June meeting.  The Agency Manager presented the proposed fiscal year 2007/2008 budget.  The final budget will be proposed at the June 18th regular meeting, along with the budget resolution.  No action taken.

B.
Member Franchise Services

There have been no changes made to the members’ franchise services since the last quarterly report.  Because the franchise agreement was extended for an additional 10 years at the March 19th meeting, each jurisdiction will receive an additional $25,000 effective July 1, 2007.  Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS) will put together a cost detail for Yountville’s annual Clean-Up Day services.  No action taken.

C.
California Integrated Waste Management Act
The Five Year Review report by the Napa County Solid Waste Local Task Force (LTF) was accepted by the California Integrated Waste Management Board (CIWMB) at their May 15th meeting.

Evan Edgar, the engineer with Total Compliance Management who is conducting the household battery diversion study for the Agency, presented an update to the Board.  Last year, the CIWMB awarded funding towards take-back programs at various businesses, such as hardware stores, etc., for universal waste collection programs, including and especially batteries.  
The purpose of this new study is to coordinate the long-range planning for universal and electronic waste diversion programs throughout Napa County.  Next year the city and county will be partnering to apply for the next grant cycle for infrastructure and program funding based upon the findings of this study.  Surveys will be sent out in May and June, and the results should be reportable by July.  Staff and the consultant are expecting to use the results of the study as a springboard for the next grant cycle and future diversion programs, such as medical “sharps” (i.e. needles).
Based on preliminary data, the trend appears to be towards holding producers responsible for the safe disposal and/or diversion of universal and electronic.  This is referred to as extended producer responsibility, or EPR, and should the trend towards an EPR program continue, the manufacturers of these materials would bear the cost of diverting the material.  Another option would be to establish a curbside program, using the same kind of blue containers which would be provided by the garbage company, and would present a cost to the Agency.  Even so, this second option could be the more user-friendly one.
Part of the challenge for any program, however, will be to put together a coordinated program with a common message.  One of the goals of the current study is to evaluate what works up valley versus what works south county and to develop a cohesive vision to present for the next grant cycle.

No action taken.
D.
UVDS Rate Adjustment Process

In March, the Board adopted the new rate methodology for both the Clover Flat Landfill (CFL) and the Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS).  The CFL rates are completed; staff is now focusing primarily on the UVDS rates. In the process of going through the new methodology, a couple of things have come up, and staff would like Board input before the Board is asked to formally adopt rates at the June meeting.

Issue #1:  UVDS has requested as part of their rate package that the Agency take a second look at the rates that were adopted last year.  At the time, staff had believed that a 70% increase was necessary, and ultimately the Board adopted a 30% increase.  Subsequently, however, a mathematical error was discovered, indicating that the real rate increase should have been 35.69%.  The company, therefore, has asked to recover the 5.69% difference, which amounts to $419,026.  The payment to the company would be a one-time payment.

The old rate model was based on the company’s 2003 audited financials and a set of assumptions for 2004 and 2005.  Now in 2007, some of those assumptions have turned out to be inaccurate, and if the rates were to be re-calculated today, the rate increase would have been less than even the 30% that was ultimately approved.

Staff will come back to the Board with a more detailed report to justify why the Agency does or does not owe this money to the company.  (Agency Manager note: Subsequent to the meeting the company agreed to dismiss this issue).
Issue #2:  In running the rate model for this year, there was a surplus of about $1.1 million which, absent anything else, would actually result in a rate decrease.  UVDS has suggested using the surplus to develop some new diversion programs, such as construction and demolition (C&D) recycling and food recycling.  The two programs are good ones and worth investigating, and rather than grant a rate decrease now and possibly increasing rates again at some future date, it might be better to establish some kind of rate stabilization by using the surplus.
Agency staff has some concerns with the company’s proposed process, as it did not contain much detail on precisely how the $1.1 million would be spent.  One idea that staff is suggesting would be to put aside a portion of the money towards hiring a consultant to help develop the proposed C&D and food programs, and then bring a recommendation to the Board next year for possible action.  Another option would be to not develop any new programs and instead implement a rate decrease.  Staff requested direction from the Board.

Bob Pestoni, president of UVDS, addressed the Board.  The company feels that it is doing an excellent job in residential recycling, but where C&D is concerned, a lot of material is not being properly diverted.  The company is especially concerned by what they call “bandit companies.”  These companies are offering to provide drop boxes for C&D material, which they then take to facilities for recycling.  Without a C&D diversion program, if a customer asks what UVDS does with the material, and the company answers that it is being disposed of rather than recycled, oftentimes that customer will choose to do business with the another company that recycles the material.
UVDS staff met with the Napa County Local Enforcement Agency (LEA) to find out what kind of permitting process would be required in order to make the C&D diversion program possible at the Clover Flat Landfill (CFL), and found that such a program is very achievable.  The company feels that a C&D program could easily generate a 25% - 35% increase in diversion.  The company also believes that could be implemented very quickly, even before next fiscal year.
The equipment for a C&D picking line would cost approximately $800,000.  Additionally, the space in which the program would be implemented will need to be prepared for the new equipment, including the pouring of some new concrete.  UVDS staff estimates that the C&D program capital costs would be approximately $1 million.  In discussing this issue, the Agency manager and Mr. Pestoni agreed that the UVDS rate payers could end up paying about 75% of the costs for program implementation, and the other 25% would come from the CFL.  This is because roughly 75% of the waste that comes into the CFL is from UVDS, rather than from self-haul users.
If the Board expresses an interest in pursuing a C&D program, then the company will need to submit to the Agency a detailed estimate that provides the costs expected over in the next year so that the Auditor’s office and Agency staff can feel comfortable with and decide how much of the $1.1 million surplus gets built into the program, as any amount of the $1.1 million put towards the proposed programs would essentially be taken from the rate payers.  If the Agency commits too much of the surplus money and then does not spend it, then essentially the rate payers are out that money, which is a result that the Agency obviously wishes to avoid.
Mr. Luce asked how a new program would effect the rate calculation.  For example, if the company pays for this, they could be reimbursed via the rates at some future date based on the actual costs and some premium for those costs.  On the other hand, the Agency could pay for the program out of the surplus, and there would be no premium on those costs in the future.  
The new rate methodology does allow for the implementation of new programs.  Essentially the Agency would be paying the capital costs of the program, and although the cost of diverting the material will likely be higher than the cost of landfilling it, diversion is the right thing to do.   
The Auditor feels there are a lot of things to look at before bringing the question back to the Board at the June meeting.  The primary concern is how the new program would relate to the interconnection between UVDS and CFL; there could be potential issues there.  Some of the staff was seeing the C&D proposal for the first time at the meeting.  The Board should also remember, however, that the franchise agreement and methodology requires the Board is to adopt the adjusted rates at the June meeting for implementation as of July 1st.  Staff would prefer to keep that deadline intact if possible, but will also look at the agreements to see if there is a provision for extending it.
Ms. Slusser commented that she would prefer to maintain the current rates, as the last increase was significant.  In the next staff report, a section outlining what C&D material is would be helpful.  Also, not so long ago there were concerns over there not being enough waste coming through the landfill.  The implementation of two new diversion programs seems contradictory to that concern.
Mr. Luce expressed concern over future potential complications.  C&D diversion is something that the Agency should want to pursue, but it is equally important to make sure that the Board is informed and knowledgeable about what exactly rate payers are being asked to pay for, as well as what are the benefits.  Perhaps the surplus revenue could be set aside in a separate fund.

Legal Counsel Robert Paul answered that the Agency cannot charge the rate payers for services that are not being provided, which essentially is what holding onto the surplus in a separate account would amount to.  The Agency can set aside a reasonable amount to conduct a feasibility study, but it is not likely that the entire $1.1 million would be acceptable for such a purpose.  Realistically, a consultant study would be approximately $100,000, and the remainder of the money would have to go to the rate payers, which could potentially put the Agency in the position of lowering rates this year, then raising them again next year should the Board decide to move forward with the C&D program.

Staff will continue to work with the company, the Auditor’s office, and Legal Counsel to put together a detailed and comprehensive report for the Board’s review.  If staff feels that additional input from the Board is needed before the June 18th regular meeting, the Manager may opt to hold a special meeting specifically on this issue.

No action taken.
7.
franchises' business items
A.
Franchises' Status
The company continues to work on updating the Web site.  
There was an issue that came up on the landfill tipping fee, where the landfill staff thought the new fees were in effect May 1st, but they actually were not supposed to go up until July 1st.  The company contacted as many users as possible who had paid the new, higher fees and reimbursed them.  
The company had a very successful electronic waste event in April.  
UVDS was audited by the California Integrated Waste Management Board over the origin reporting on self-haul.  
There have been a number of comments from customers, particularly commercial customers, regarding the number of free recycling containers.  Currently, all customers get one free recycling container, but have to pay for additional containers.  The company now has a policy where commercial customers get up to three free recycling containers so long as they also have three waste containers; staff hopes this will encourage more recycling.

Board member Bill Dutton asked what the participation rate is for the curbside recycling program up valley.  Do most customers use the service every week?  UVDS president Bob Pestoni answered that it seems to be pretty consistent; some people use it every week, while others may only put out their containers every other week.  At this time, the company’s drivers do not employ counters to monitor the participation rate.
No action taken.
B.
Waste Management Companies’ Issues
None.
8.
Other Business Items
A.
Manager’s Report
The Manager’s report as presented in the agenda packet is all-inclusive, and there is no additional information to present at this time.  No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i. Napa County:  No report.
ii. Calistoga:  No report.
iii. St. Helena:  No report.
iv. Yountville:  No report.
No action taken.

C.
Board of Directors Comments
Bill Dutton and Mark Luce were both present at a ceremony for International Composting Day, recognizing Bob Pestoni for the work he has done over the years.  The event was reported on Channel 7 News.
D.
Future Agenda Items

As previously mentioned in agenda item 6D, should staff require further input from the Board on the implementation of a C&D program at the CFL, a special meeting may be called prior to the June 18th regular meeting.  No action taken.
9.
Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 3:45 p.m.
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	ATTEST:  Steven Lederer, Manager of the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency


KEY

Vote:  BD = Bill Dutton; ML = Mark Luce; ES = Eric Sklar; KS = Karen Slusser; BW = Brad Wagenknecht
The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations next to vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; B = Absent
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